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The ALA Executive Board met in the Carnegie Room of ALA Headquarters in Chicago, Illinois on October 29 and 30, 2005.    

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri R. Switzer; Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano; Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis J. Buckley, Jr., Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, James R. Rettig, Patricia Smith. Absent was Board Member Terri Kirk. Board Member June Pinnell-Stephens joined the meeting intermittently via conference call.

The agenda (EBD #9.1.2) is attached as Exhibit 1.  The vote tally (EBD #1.8) is attached as Exhibit 2.  All documents referenced in these minutes are for the 2005-2006 Executive Board year, except where otherwise noted.

Session One

The Board convened at 1:00 p.m. on Saturday, October 29, 2005 with President Michael Gorman presiding.  

Procedural/Consent Items

The Executive Board approved the following items:

By consent, approved the agenda for the Fall 2005 ALA Executive Board Meeting (EBD #9.1.2). 
By consent, approved the ALA 2005 Annual Conference Meeting minutes 

(2004-2005 EBD #2.4 and 2005-2006 EBD #2.0, Exhibits 3 and 4). 


By consent, confirmed the conference call votes taken on July 21, 2005 (EBD #1.4, Exhibit 5), August 18, 2005 (EBD #1.5, Exhibit 6), September 27, 2005 (EBD #1.6, Exhibit 7), and October 12, 2005 (EBD #1.7, Exhibit 8).  The votes were as follows:


July 21, 2005:

To direct the Executive Director to organize a naming contest for the ALA-APA and to bring a proposal back to the Board at a subsequent conference call.

To participate with the Freedom to Read Foundation in an amicus brief challenging the National Security Letter provisions of the USA PATRIOT Act.


August 18, 2005:

To approve the change to the generic conference skeleton schedule as follows:

-- BARC/Division Leaders: 2:30 – 3:30 p.m. (from 2:30 – 3:00 p.m.)

-- ALA President’s Program:  3:30 – 5:30 p.m. (from 3:00 – 5:00 p.m.)

This change will be effective at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.


September 27, 2005:

To participate in an amicus brief in the Sibel Edmonds case.

To participate in an amicus brief in the ACLU challenge of the USA PATRIOT ACT.


October 12, 2005:

To accept the recommendation to hold the 2006 ALA Annual Conference in New Orleans.

By consent, accepted the following reports: President’s Report (EBD #7.0, Exhibit 9), President-elect’s Report (EBD #7.1, Exhibit 10), Executive Director’s Report (EBD #12.0, Exhibit 11), Media Relations Report (EBD #12.1, Exhibit 12), Campaign for America’s Libraries Update (EBD #12.2 and EBD #12.2a, Exhibits 13 and 14). 

ALAhead to 2010 Implementation and Financial Plan – EBD #12.6 and EBD #12.7   (Exhibits 15 and 16)

Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels and Sr. Associate Executive Director Mary Ghikas described the procedure that will be established for tracking the implementation of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan over the next five years.  Ms. Ghikas has developed a spreadsheet to organize and update information on each of the plan’s goals, objectives, and strategies.  The spreadsheet will align each strategy with the annual budget process.  Ms. Ghikas will bring a status report to the Board at each Midwinter Meeting and Annual Conference. 

Mr. Fiels explained that prior to the 2006 ALA Midwinter Meeting, he will conduct a series of ALA Unit Managers’ meetings to identify the strategies that will be employed to achieve each goal and objective, to capture information on activities planned or currently underway across the Association, to identify overlap and areas for possible collaboration and coordination, and to identify areas where strategies need to be developed.   

Gregory Calloway, Associate Executive Director of Finance, joined Mr. Fiels to discuss the financial plan for implementing the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan (EBD #12.7, Exhibit 16).  An earlier version of this document was presented at the 2005 Annual Conference and has been modified to reflect ALA’s current financial status.  This financial plan will be updated annually as the Association works through the 2010 Strategic Plan.  This document will serve as a rolling five-year projection for ALA.  Mr. Fiels introduced two new tools developed by Mr. Calloway that tie together the major financial variables in ALA’s General Fund budget and provide an opportunity to make five-year projections for the entire Association, including the divisions.  One spreadsheet represents projected income and expenditures based on the current dues structure and shows that there are very limited resources available to maintain current operations, much less the funding of new initiatives.  It also reflects the “saw tooth” nature of ALA’s finances related to the scheduling of division conferences vis a vis the ALA fiscal year.  The second spreadsheet projects income and expenditures incorporating a dues increase.  Mr. Calloway pointed out that a dues increase would be necessary in order to carry out the initiatives of the new strategic plan.

Budget Analysis and Review Committee (BARC)/Finance & Audit Committee (F&A) Reports – EBD #3.2 (Exhibit 17) and EBD #4.3 (Exhibit 18)

Patricia (Patty) Wong, BARC Chair, and ALA Treasurer Teri Switzer presented the BARC and F&A reports jointly.  BARC met on October 25 and 26, 2005; F&A met on October 27, 2005.

Ms. Wong presented BARC’s recommendation for a 30% dues increase for ALA personal members (EBD #4.7, Exhibit 19).  The increase would be phased in over a three-year period from 2007-2009
.  Ms. Switzer advised that BARC brought this recommendation to F&A based on a recommendation from a joint task force of BARC and Membership Committee members; F&A concurred with BARC and endorsed the recommended revision of the personal members dues structure.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to endorse the recommendation of the Membership Committee to bring to the membership for a vote the revision of the personal members dues structure in the table in EBD #4.7; and convey this recommendation to the Council for its vote at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting to place this issue on the spring 2006 ballot. Dues
Ms. Wong advised the Board that BARC also discussed the “Other Members” dues category, addressing the salaries of members who earn less than $20,000 per year.  Based on information supplied by the Communications and Marketing Department, BARC recommended increasing the salary cap in this category to $25,000.  Ms. Switzer advised that F&A concurred with BARC, and on the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to increase the “Other Members” salary cap from $20,000 to $25,000; and convey this recommendation to the Council for its vote at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting to place this issue on the spring 2006 ballot, and link the salary cap to the dues increase proposal. Other Members Salary Cap
Ms. Wong directed the Board to the 3rd Closed Unaudited FY2005 Financials (EBD #14.3, #14.3a, #14.3b, and #14.3c, Exhibits 20, 21, 22 and 23).  She highlighted several revenue sources and expense savings during FY2005.  Most notable of these is a record-breaking year for Publishing, ACRL’s National Conference, and ALA’s Annual Conference.  Net revenue was also achieved in part by significant salary savings.  As a result, the General Fund generated a positive net revenue to the year. Ms. Wong presented, and the Board voted on, three proposals to expend the funds.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to apply the $181,000 in interest/dividend transfer to the General Fund (per Policy 8.5.1) toward repayment of CIPA and CDA loans and transfer an amount of $183,600 from the General Fund FY2005 net revenue to fully repay the outstanding loan balances and retire the loans. Loan Repayment
Ms. Wong reminded the Board that the Organizational Incentive Plan for ALA staff compensation has been in place since 2003 but has not been implemented due to lack of resources.  As three of four organizational goals for FY2005 have been realized, BARC proposed, and F&A concurred, to provide all staff who receive a satisfactory evaluation with a one-time compensation distribution of approximately $800.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to approve the FY 2005 Organizational Incentive Plan as detailed in EBD #14.3b. Incentive Plan

Ms. Wong then presented the final proposal to allocate the remainder of the net revenue.  This proposal addresses the potential loss of revenue related to the 2006 Annual Conference in New Orleans, and provides funds that will be needed to support and finance the initiatives associated with ALA’s new strategic plan.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to allocate $139,925, or 25% of the remaining net revenue balance after repayment of loans and payment of the Organizational Incentive Plan request, to the Executive Board Designated Reserve. Reserve Plans
Voted to allocate $200,000 of the remaining General Fund net balance to the initial implementation of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  2010 Funding
Voted to hold in reserve $200,000 of the remaining General Fund operating reserve against any potential losses incurred by the 2006 Annual Conference. Potential Conference Loss

Ms. Wong directed the Board to the final FY2006 budgetary ceilings, transfers, and other budget items presented in EBD #3.1, Exhibit 24.  Ms. Switzer reminded the Board that ALA Council approved these budgetary ceilings at the 2005 ALA Annual Conference.  After review by BARC and F&A, Ms. Switzer was now presenting them to the Executive Board for approval.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board 

Voted to approve the budgetary ceilings, transfers and other budget action items as presented in EBD #3.1, as amended, and EBD #4.3: 

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 General Fund Budgetary Ceiling of $27,548,309, including a $1,553,691 net asset transfer to offset the Plant Fund net operating expenses.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 Divisions Budgetary Ceiling of $20,556,647.  BARC recommends to the Executive Board elimination of 1 division FTE position. 

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 Round Tables Budgetary Ceiling of $839,780.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 Grants and Awards (Restricted Fund) Budgetary Ceiling of $2,796,052.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 Long Term Investment Fund (Endowment Fund) Budgetary Ceiling of $602,182 including $79,428 capital gain to be allocated for funding the ALA Spectrum Initiative and a transfer of $219,190 interest and dividends from the Endowment Fund to the General Fund in accordance with Policy 8.5.1.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the transfers from Division operating fund balances to Long Term Investments of $691,999; PLA $250,000, ACRL 300,000, CHOICE $50,000, AASL $25,000, LAMA $2,000, RUSA $49,999, and ALSC $15,000.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the transfers from Round Table operating fund balances to Long Term Investments of $53,199; EMIERT $49,999, and LHRT $3,200.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 total ALA Capital Budget of  $1,725,018.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of the Final FY 2006 General Fund Small Division allocation of $142,115.

F&A concurs with BARC and recommends to the Executive Board approval of a 2% compensation adjustment to base salary and a 1% individual incentive with a fiscal year impact of $397,000 in FY 2006.









EBD #3.1

Ms. Switzer reported that as a result of the early retirement of the CDA and CIPA loans, approximately $88,700 remains in the net revenue balance.  BARC recommended, and F&A concurred, that the Executive Board reserve these funds for staff compensation.  These funds will be paid out at the end of FY2006.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to reserve the available funds resulting from the early retirement of the CDA and CIPA loans for staff compensation.  Staff Compensation
Ms. Wong and Ms. Switzer addressed the question of establishing a budget for the ALA Immediate Past President (EBD #4.8, exhibit 25).  Executive Board members raised the question at the 2005 Annual Conference as a means for the ALA Immediate Past Presidents to complete work on their Presidential Initiatives in the year following their presidency.  BARC recommended, and F&A concurred, that establishing a budget for the Immediate Past President would not be in accordance with best accounting practices.  Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano inquired whether it would be possible to change the ALA policy that prohibits budgetary funds from being moved from one fiscal year to the next.  Ms. Switzer and Mr. Fiels explained that ALA’s auditors require each budget year to be completely closed and this policy cannot be changed.  As an alternative, Mr. Fiels provided example of how specific issues such as travel could be addressed, on a case-by-case basis, within the current budget structure.

Ms. Wong provided an update on BARC discussion regarding the addition of two division representatives to its composition.  The Board had approved the addition of these division representatives at the 2005 Annual Conference.  Ms. Wong will work with the Chair of the ALA Committee on Organization (COO) to develop a presentation to frame the roles and responsibilities of BARC members.  In addition to divisional representatives serving on BARC, BARC will formally request all divisions to identify a financial representative in an effort to promote consistent two-way communications between the divisions and BARC.

Michael Gorman recommended changing the name of the Financial Planning Seminar to make it more reflective of the program content and more meaningful to the membership.  Patty Wong will explore the idea with management and report back to the Board.

The Board agreed that the Planning and Budget Assembly (PBA) Financial Seminar at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting would focus on the financial implications of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  On a motion by Michael Golrick, seconded by Carol Brey-Casiano, the Executive Board 

Voted that the theme of the 2006 Midwinter Planning and Budget Assembly (PBA) be “The Strategies and Financing of ALA’s Future.”  PBA Agenda
Ms. Switzer advised that F&A met with ALA’s auditors as well as with the Neuberger Berman and Merrill Lynch bond fund representatives.  She reported that in the past 14 years, ALA has made $5 million in bond investments.  She also advised that F&A would continue to look at revising its charge and developing a whistleblower policy for staff implementation.  Both of these items should be ready for presentation to the Board at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.

Approval of FY20007 Programmatic Priorities – EBD #12.8, Exhibit 26

Keith Michael Fiels explained that ALA Bylaws require the Executive Board to present the annual estimates of income as well as budget objectives to Council for approval each year.  Mary Ghikas acknowledged that the programmatic priorities presented in EBD #12.8 are the same as those developed in 1997 to support the Goal 2000 Strategic Plan and that these same five priorities have been presented to and approved by Council every year since then. 

The Board suggested that these five priorities may need some modifications to more accurately reflect the objectives of the ALAhead to 2010 Strategic Plan.  The Board elected to postpone voting on the programmatic priorities until it has had an opportunity to review them and make modifications as appropriate.  A review committee consisting of President-elect Leslie Burger, Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano, and Executive Board member James Rettig was formed to review and evaluate the programmatic priorities.  The group will report back to the Board on the December 2005 conference call.

Endowment Trustees’ Report – EBD #13.0, Exhibit 27

Rick Schwieterman, Senior Trustee, joined the Board meeting via conference call.  He provided the most recent position of ALA’s portfolio, its managers, and their performance, including a report on the long-term socially responsible investment (SRI) fund.  Mr. Schwieterman noted that the SRI fund is lagging behind the rest of the market. The Endowment Trustees continue to evaluate opportunities to move more monies into an SRI fund.

AAP-ALA Joint Committees – EBD #12.3, Exhibit 28

Keith Fiels, Mary Ghikas, and Charles Wilt, Executive Director, Association for Library Collections and Technical Services (ALCTS), brought forth a recommendation regarding American Association of Publishers (AAP)-ALA Joint Committees.  Ms. Ghikas and Mr. Wilt first introduced this item at the 2005 ALA Annual Conference.  At that time, Ms. Ghikas noted that according to the ALA Handbook of Organization, the AAP-ALA Joint Committee has had continuous appointments from ALA but no AAP appointments have been made for approximately 20 years.  The AAP staff appeared to be unaware of the existence of this committee.  As a result of that Annual Conference discussion, Keith Fiels contacted Patricia Shroeder, AAP President and Chief Executive Officer.  Ms. Shroeder expressed interest in revitalizing the AAP-ALA Joint Committee.  

Ms. Ghikas and Mr. Wilt presented a proposal for restructuring the current ALA/AAP Joint Committee and disbanding the ALA/ALCTS Joint Committee (EBD #12.3).  They recommended creating a two-tiered committee structure:  A smaller committee would be appointed by the presidents of each association, with a liaison from each executive director, and a more comprehensive issues-oriented subcommittee structure. An “executive-level” (ALA/AAP Joint Committee) would consist of three members from each organization co-chaired by the immediate past president from each organization with two members appointed from each organization.  The committee would meet annually in conjunction with Legislative Day in Washington, D.C. to consider policy/legislative issues. Discussion ensued regarding the composition and the charge of this committee and it was agreed that Ms. Ghikas and Mr. Wilt will compose a draft committee charge that will be reviewed by the Executive Board during their December, 2005 conference call.  

On a motion by Michael Golrick, seconded by Teri Switzer, the Executive Board

Voted to approve, in concept, the proposal for the restructuring of the ALA/AAP Joint Committee and the ALA/ALCTS Joint Committee, and refer the proposal to the ALA Committee on Organization (COO) for Council action in time for appointments to begin July 1, 2006.  The charge is to be drafted and approved by Executive Board conference call prior to the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.  EBD #12.3 as amended
Washington Office Report – EBD #12.4, Exhibit 29

Emily Sheketoff, Associate Executive Director, ALA Washington Office, provided a written report and led the Board in a discussion of developments at the ALA Washington office and current legislative issues.  Highlights of her discussion include:

· The Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) will not provide assistance to libraries as part of the Hurricane Katrina relief efforts; however, some E-rate funds may be made available to libraries that sustained damage or destruction during the storm.

· The Washington Office, in partnership with ALCTS, will host a workshop at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting regarding emergency preparedness for libraries and the communities they serve.

· Congress will most likely reauthorize some provisions of the USA PATRIOT Act prior to December 31, 2005.

· ALA filed an amicus brief on behalf of the ACLU in the John Doe v. Gonzalez case, which involves a Connecticut librarian and the USA PATRIOT Act.

· Despite opposition, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) convention on cultural diversity passed.  Libraries are concerned because the convention is written in such a way that it may become another trade treaty promoting stricter (and unbalanced) intellectual property laws.

· ALA has joined with the Center for Democracy and Technology (CDT) in a lawsuit against the Federal Communication Commission (FCC) to prevent them from obtaining the same technical capabilities for wiretapping broadband service as they now have for telephone service under the current Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act (CALEA).  When the Act was passed, Congress drew a distinction between telecommunications services (telephone, fax, etc.) and “information services” in order to balance privacy and regulatory interests. Consequently, CALEA applies only to telecommunication services; it explicitly exempts information services such as Internet services.  The FCC is now attempting to remove this exemption.

· Ms. Sheketoff will submit a report to the Board prior to the 2006 ALA Midwinter Meeting regarding the Google Library Project.  The Washington Office will convene a meeting of the copyright committees of all divisions at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting to update them on this project.

· Ms. Sheketoff requested the Board’s permission to participate in an amici curiae brief in the case of Faulkner v. the National Geographic Society (NGS) (EBD #12.11, Exhibit #30).    This case is concerned with whether a publisher of collective works can republish those works in a digital format without obtaining the permission of authors and other contributors.  ALA participated in an amicus brief on the side of NGS in the Second Circuit Court.  The case has now been appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court and ALA is being asked to participate in an amici curae brief to urge the Court to grant a petition for certiorari.

On a motion by Michael Golrick, seconded by Patricia Smith, the Executive Board 

Voted to authorize participation in the filing of an amicus brief in support of a petition for certiorari in the United States Supreme Court in the case of Faulkner v. National Geographic Society.  Faulkner

Board Member Patricia Smith raised an issue regarding funding cuts that are being proposed for school libraries in Texas and that are likely to be adopted by school libraries across the country.  She asked that the Washington Office look into the matter and contact appropriate parties to attempt to quell the situation.  Ms. Sheketoff responded that work has already begun and a report will be brought back to the Board once sufficient information has been obtained.

Development Office Report – EBD #6.0, Exhibit 31

Keith Fiels and Consultant Patricia Martin provided an update on Development Office activities and staffing initiatives.  Mr. Fiels explained that upon the resignation of Susan Roman as the director of the ALA Development Office, former ALA Executive Director William Gordon and Ms. Martin were brought in to handle the operations of the office until a new director is hired.  Ms. Martin had worked for ALA previously in the Development Office.  She highlighted the department’s current activities:

· The Development Office is holding meetings with current donors and sponsors to discuss ways to expand relationships.

· Methods of communicating with the Library Champions have been improved.  The events held for the Library Champions at ALA conferences will be revamped.

· The Development Office is developing a new marketing tool aimed at corporations and foundations that will advocate not only for ALA, but also for libraries in general.

· The Development Office is compiling a pool of prospective donors and sponsors from the members of two socially responsible investment funds in the hopes of finding donors and sponsors who will have the same goals as ALA and its members.  Keith Fiels described the process that should result a list of 150 major companies as active prospects.  Once compiled, the list will be presented to the Executive Board.  The Executive Board will have final approval on any companies who have expressed an interest in partnering with ALA.

· The Development Office is beginning to work cross-functionally with ALA departments and divisions to share information on funding opportunities in order to support the efforts of these departments and divisions to market ALA to a broader public.

Board Effectiveness
Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano commented on the Board’s performance during this meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 5:00 PM.

Session Two

Session two of the ALA Executive Board meeting convened at 9:00 AM on Sunday, October 30, 2005. 

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri R. Switzer; Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano; Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis J. Buckley, Jr., Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, James R. Rettig, Patricia Smith. Absent was Board Member Terri Kirk. Board Member June Pinnell-Stephens joined the meeting intermittently via conference call.

The agenda (EBD #9.1.3) is attached as Exhibit 32.  All documents referenced in these minutes are for the 2005-2006 Executive Board year, except where otherwise noted.

Report Out of Executive Session
President Michael Gorman reported on the Board’s activities during the Executive Session that took place on the morning of October 30, 2005:

· ALA’s legal counsel Paula Goedert provided an update on legal matters of interest to the Board.

· The Board approved the concept of a revised procedure for the nomination of Honorary Members (CBD #1) and agreed to recommend one individual to Council for election at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.  Keith Fiels and Elizabeth Dreazen, Director, ALA Office of Governance, will develop the revised procedure for review prior to implementation.

· The Board deferred appointment of an Endowment Trustee and agreed to reopen the search in order to acquire additional applications.  The Board will review these applications at the 2006 Spring Executive Board Meeting.

· The Board approved an appointment to the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education (NCATE) Board of Examiners (BOE).
· President-elect Leslie Burger presented the Committee on Appointments report.  The Board approved the composition of the ALA Nominating Committee for the 2007 Elections as presented.
· The Board received the slate of candidates for ALA Council and ALA President from Ismail Abdullahi, Chair of the ALA Nominating Committee for the 2006 Elections, who reported via conference call.  William Crowe, head of the University of Kansas' Kenneth Spencer Research Library, and Loriene Roy, professor at the University of Texas at Austin's School of Information, are the candidates for ALA President in the 2006 election.

· The Board held a discussion regarding the American Libraries Council/Libraries for the Future and the Gates Foundation.
2005 ALA Briefing Book – EBD # 12.9, Exhibit 33
The Board Secretariat distributed the 2005 ALA Briefing Book to the Board.  Keith Fiels explained that the Briefing Book provides the Board members with concise, useful information on the Association.  The book was primarily designed for the Board; however, management is looking at ways to make the information available to the membership as well.

Mr. Fiels advised that the ALA President would make a first-ever “State of the Association” message during the 2006 National Library Week.  This message will highlight trends with facts relating to issues facing the library community.

Advocacy Report – EBD #12.5, Exhibit 34

Gerald Hodges, Associate Executive Director, Communications and Marketing, and Marci Merola, PR Specialist-Advocacy, presented a status report of advocacy initiatives.  Mr. Hodges discussed advocacy activities that have taken place since the 2005 Annual Conference.  Highlights include:

· The Office for Literacy and Outreach Services (OLOS) and the Public Information Office (PIO) have received the $10,000 World Book-ALA Goal Award this year.  The award will be used to fund a campaign to advocate for small, rural, public and school libraries in collaboration with Clarion State University and the Association of Rural and Small Libraries.  The group is developing a draft toolkit to be completed prior to the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.  Training is being planned for the 2006 Annual Conference.

· The Office for Research and Statistics is updating the 2002 household survey, which benchmarked Americans’ attitudes about libraries.  The results of the survey will be available in time for media events surrounding the 2006 National Library Week.

Ms. Merola advised the Board that in 2004 and 2005 the World Book-ALA Goal Award was awarded to PIO for ALA’s advocacy program.  PIO was also awarded $80,000 in 2005 from the Ford Foundation to complete a regional advocacy rollout, which is currently being organized.

Ms. Merola highlighted other advocacy activities:

· There will be an advocacy institute at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting as well as at the National Research Center on English Learning and Achievement (CELA) joint conference in April 2006.  Three additional institutes are planned for 2006 as well as five in 2007.

· The Issues and Advocacy web page on the ALA web site is being redesigned to become more of an advocacy resource center.  This project is targeted for completion prior to the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.

Keith Fiels reported that a consultant is working with PIO to develop a curriculum to formalize the content of the advocacy training.

2006 Election Process – EBD #12.10, Exhibit 35; and Information Item #1, Exhibit 36

Keith Fiels provided an update of the various aspects of the 2006 election process.  He reviewed the evaluation process that took place following the 2004 election, which was the first electronic election.  Staff collected member feedback and took steps to correct problems and improve the election process.  The 2005 election process revealed several issues and problems that still existed.  Staff met with the ALA Election Committee to discuss how the process could be improved for the 2006 election.  As a result of this meeting, the following steps are being taken in preparation for the 2006 election:

· The vendor will electronically send the 2006 ballots to the members over a 48-hour period as opposed to the five days it took to distribute the 2005 ballots.

· The vendor will send messages using a new ALA domain name, ALAvote.org.  This should reduce the number of messages tagged as junk mail by recipients’ mail servers.

· The “submit” button will be more prominently displayed.  In addition, approximately one week prior to poll closing a special reminder will be sent to members who have “parked” ballots.

· The vendor will provide ALA Member Services staff with real time access to information on the status of every electronic and paper ballot.

· An additional level of editorial review, proofreading and user testing will be added.  The Election Committee will have the opportunity to participate in the review of the paper and electronic ballots prior to their distribution.

· The vendor will issue a third email reminder to all members receiving electronic ballots.  Those with parked ballots will receive a fourth reminder.

· All international members who receive paper ballots will receive them via DHL international express service.

Mr. Fiels will speak to the vendor regarding the feasibility of sending a confirmation message once a vote has been cast.

Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) Request Update/Privacy Policy Update
The Board agreed to defer discussion of this item to a future Executive Board conference call.

Summary of Meeting to be Communicated to Council
The Board compiled a list of topics discussed at the Executive Board meetings during this Annual Conference to be included in the President’s report to Council.

Board Effectiveness
Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano reported on the Board’s performance during this meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 12:40 p.m.







� The Board subsequently agreed as clarification to amend the minutes to read as follows:  The increase would be phased in over a three-year period from 2007-2009 and would average from $8 to $23, with the largest increase being in the third-year personal membership dues of $30.
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